
Sharp’s Cemetery Board of Directors Meeting – 7/8/19 

Attendees: Tom Swan, Charles Moore, Jerry Hendricks, Pam Goffinet, 

Franklin Mackie. Vince Dougherty and Bill Ayers. 

 

• Financial report. Tom and Pam met with Michael Schoenleber from 

Fulton Investments to discuss switching our funds from Morgan Stanley. 

They charge a $50 annual fee as opposed to the $1250 we are currently 

paying Morgan Stanley. The funds have variable fees of 1.2 – 2.0% while 

we are currently paying a flat 1.2%. Added to the quarterly charges, we 

are paying about 2.5% in total so the savings could be significant. 

Michael Schoenleber’s revenue comes from collecting one half of the 

fund fees. They have multiple options to choose from depending on your 

risk tolerance varying by equity/bond and international/domestic 

percentages. There are no fees to trade within the same family after 12 

months. The plans under consideration have been averaging about an 

8% return compared to our current plan getting around 4%. The 

disadvantage is that there is no free checking account associated with it, 

so we would have to find that separately. Pam checked with Cecil Bank 

and they offer free checking with a $500 minimum balance allowing 5 

checks per month, but it pays no interest. Other local banks will be 

investigated before deciding. To open an account with Fulton 

Investments the following is required: 
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Pam found The Certificate of Incorporation (attached) but the personal 
financial information request was questioned if that was applicable to a 
non-profit organization. That needs to be clarified. Pam also noted that 
the Resident Agent of the organization needs to be changed as Harold is 
still listed (attached). 

The account balance increased by $10,700 during the last period. 

• Tree replacement. Bill secured donations of 6 "Miracle on the Hudson" 
rose bushes from Hopewell Nursery in Warwick. They have been planted 
on either side of the parking spaces and he and Pam have been watering 
them daily. Bill then visited Priapi Gardens in Cecilton and they agreed to 
donate two $30 plants and he bought several more for half price.    
Received were: 

o A Coral Bark Japanese Maple, Acer palmatum ‘Sango Kaku’, 
which will grow 15 to 20 feet high and spread 6 to 12 feet.  

o Two Crape Myrtles, Lagerstromia indica ‘Dynamite’, 20-25 feet 
in height with a 10-20 foot spread.  

o Two Magnolias, Magnolia lilflora ‘Betty’, 15 -20 feet height, 8-12 
foot spread. 
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o Two Flowering Quinces, Chaenomeles japonica ‘Cameo’, height 
2-6 feet, spread 3-4 feet.  

The total cost was $140. Bill noted that he paid sales tax and that it may 
have been avoided if he had been able to provide a tax exempt number. 
A discussion followed but the procedure is still unclear and warrants 
further investigation. Franklin was thanked for getting the ball rolling by 
obtaining two quotes to have the area professionally landscaped, but 
they were beyond our budget. We will meet at the cemetery on 
Wednesday at 6:30 to plant the trees. 

• Meeting date. Pam announced that she will teaching a class in the Fall 
on Monday nights so we might change the meeting day to Tuesdays. Bud 
will check to see if the building will be available.  

• Burial. William Howard Gilbert was buried in Center Section, Row 24, Lot 
28S. Two headstones are to be added for Palmer children to the 
Thomas/Palmer lot in South Section, Row 20, Lots 8 and 9. There was 
confusion of who was buried in the plot and where. According to Don 
Hicks the children were buried above their grandparents so the 
headstones will be placed in the available spots, though not the actual 
burial spot. Tom did not have access to the deeds and we have not been 
consistent in keeping burial location information. This may have been 
avoided if we had an easily accessible, comprehensive compilation of our 
records, including burial location, that Jerry is in the process of creating. 

 

• Deed. Pam sent Deed No. 2019-06-01 to Helen Henderson for Above the 
Driveway Section, Row 31, Lot 2N. 

• Driveway barrier. Aimee’s dad looked at the driveway corners and 
suggests placing five posts on each curve, 6’ long, buried 3’ deep, 
painted, capped with a welded loop for attaching a chain. He can include 
the chain as well, or we can get it on our own. We also have the option 
of doing the installation ourselves. The board voted to obtain a quote to 
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for the complete job including chains and installation. Bud offered four 
4’ stainless steel posts as an alternative. 

• Database. Jerry reported on the ongoing project to consolidate all 
Sharps Cemetery records to a secure but accessible site. To date, 750 
records have been created and 475 headstone photos uploaded. A link 
on the website was changed to the new photo site and the old site will 
be disabled. Jerry also noted that he recently visited a cemetery website 
that offers not only location information for the interred, but three 
documents available for download, a Burial Permit, a Lot Register and a 
Death Register (examples attached). Tom has copies of Burial-Transit 
Permits which he will give to Jerry for inclusion into our database. The 
Lot Register is similar to our sales receipts which Jerry already has and 
was not planning to make public due to privacy concerns. The Forest 
Lawn site redacts home address and phone numbers in the Lot Register 
but not in the Burial Permit and Death Register. It would entail quite a 
bit more work but perhaps our records could be made available after 
redaction. We do not have a comparable Death Register, which is a 
chronological listing of all burials with a separate book for each letter of 
the alphabet (there are over 161,000 interred at Forest Lawn). Perhaps 
once all our records have been organized a Death Register could be 
recreated, but not in the near future. 

• Damaged headstone. Jerry had taken a number of pieces of a broken 
Hughes headstone to Abba Monuments two months ago to be repaired 
but Ted hasn’t finished the job yet. Originally, he was going to epoxy the 
reassembled piece to the exiting base but he suggested that the base be 
dug up so he could complete the repair in his shop. Jerry dug up the two-
foot-long base and in the process discovered another significant piece of 
a headstone with three lines of inscription. It had been embedded in 
concrete apparently during a previous in situ repair.  

 

Submitted by Jerry Hendricks 

Next meeting on August 12, 2019 


















